Draft Minutes of the Temagami Lakes Association Annual General Meeting Sat. July 29th, 2017
Minutes taken by Blake and Judy Stormes, peer reviewed by Peter Healy
Greetings and Remarks: Peter Healy, TLA Executive Secretary, welcomed members and guests to the TLA’s  86th Annual General meeting and introduced TLA President Will Goodman and  Municipality of Temagami Mayor Lorie Hunter. 

Will Goodman, TLA President, thanked members for their commitment to Lake Temagami.  He encouraged members to contribute articles to the Temagami Times and volunteer on TLA committees. Will thanked the OPP for their work on lake security and the Town Council for their partnership in planning and supporting the Official Plan.  He advocated for improved cell phone reception on the lake for safety reasons.
Mayor’s Remarks: After thanking the TLA for the invitation, Mayor Hunter reported that the Town Council is arranging meetings with cellphone service providers to enhance the economic and safety value of increased cell service in the town and lake communities. Council will speak to Bell Telephone about deteriorating service following their purchase of Ontera. MNR permits for the contractors’ dock at the mine landing are expected this August. The breakwater at Manitou will be built and the floating docks moved out 28 feet to avoid the shoal.  At the Mine Landing, the building has been moved, and will be outfitted with internet and cameras. An ad hoc committee has been struck to discuss parkng fees at the landings and development of the mine landing and Manitou sites as part of the Temagami Access Plan review. Since a council member has suggested removing the TLA building  Lorie recommends that TLA members speak up on this issue.  As of August, council meetings will be recorded and posted on line. The train station will remain a community building for promotion of culture and heritage.  In February 2018, there will be a province-mandated review of the Official Plan, with the terms of reference ready by next summer; Mayor Hunter stressed that it is imperative that TLA members pay attention to this process and speak up, since land-use policies and style of development will be influenced by this review.
Approvals: Peter Healy confirmed a quorum existed for this meeting.  A motion to accept the agenda was made by Beth Soper, seconded by Dan O’Mara and carried. During reading of the 2016 minutes, Carol Lowery corrected the $9 million figure in the Mayor’s report to $2 million. David Langfitt made a motion to approve the minutes as amended, seconded by Arthur Townsend and carried. There was no business arising from the minutes. 
Introduction of the Board of Directors: President Will Goodman introduced directors Amelia Brooker, Peter Whyte, Andrew Zyp, Tim Richardson, Brit Hyde, Justin Metz and director-elect Margaret Langfitt.   Regrets came from Allan Eustis and Chip Kittredge.
Resolution 1: Andrew Zyp presented the 2016 financial statement, noting that the cash position was similar to 2015. Some funds were used for the community  market tent and the TLA radio tower. A motion to accept the report was made by John Russell, seconded by Margaret Langfitt and carried. 

Resolution 2: Will Goodman asked for approval of the actions of the directors and officers since the commencement of the 2016 AGM. Nicole Brooker made a motion to approve the actions, seconded by Tom Whyte, and carried. 
Committee Reports:

MPAC: Will Goodman noted that 88 people appealed their MPAC assessments, with limited success. TLA executive members have made calls to Toronto lawyers and MPAC officials, but report that it is difficult to find comparable areas and properties to use in cottagers’ appeals.  Those who have appealed unsuccessfully but have not signed off can use the RFR process to have an independent arbiter rule on the appeal. Those who have signed off on current MPAC assessment will have to wait for the next round of assessments to re- appeal. Dan O`Mara offered to share his successful appeal with interested TLA members.
Planning: Peter Healy reported that the TLA used the Tenet Defense Fund to successfully challenge a boathouse variance with the OMB. He said that TLA members should not be characterized as “tree huggers” but seen as supporters of controlled growth.  Each year, there are a large numbers of ongoing cottage projects and construction companies are busy and thriving, some having a two-year waiting list. Most are aware of the tenets, and do not suffer adversely from them.  
Protection of Persons and Property: Peter reported several boathouse break-ins in the fall, but few winter problems. Dan O`Mara joins Peter in the TLA property patrols.t: 150 TLA member subscribers receive four yearly cottage checks. Dan promoted trace pens to identify possessions, and cottage watch signs to deter thieves. The town has purchased a large Cottage Watch sign for the access road, and the OPP has quickly responded to problems. 

Fishing: Peter thanked Greg Goodman for his report on Black Spot disease and Yellow Grubs on smallmouth bass in the Southwest Arm. Greg’s report concludes that it is safe to eat the fish if internal cooking temperatures reach 70 degrees C (158 F). Greg invites members to email him with information regarding these parasites and agrees to compile data from the submissions. Submission instructions are given in the report. 

TLA Members Survey: Amelia Brooker reported that 151 members completed the survey, last completed in 2011. The average use of the TLA building was 3 times per season. Most members read the Temagami Times, while about half use the TLA radio system. Many want a return of the flea market, perhaps co-planned with market vendors. Most want strong focus on water quality and the tenets of the Official Plan. Amelia`s committee goals include: commitment to partnerships with others (e.g. Town Council, TFN, OPP etc.); representation at Town Council meetings; improved communication (e.g. website development and maintenance); increasing volunteerism (e.g. nesting sites, loon watch, privy and campsite cleanup).
TLA Headquarters Building: A town council member has noted that the building does not conform to the 1980 tenets in the 1990 Official Plan agreed upon by the TLA, the Town Council and the Province of Ontario. Will Goodman, Peter Whyte and Peter Healy together explained that the MNR- leased site includes a building erected in the 1950’s as a fish hatchery.  The building pre-dates the Official Plan and is therefore “grandfathered” as a legally non-conforming property and, as such, is not precedent setting. The building, open from 10-4 o’clock, is well used and maintained with a new roof put n place in 2015 and a repaired radio antennae in 2016. Dan O’Mara will email a copy of the Official Plan to members on request and he reinforced the importance of providing input to the upcoming review process.   Andrew Zyp agreed, stressing the need for strong input because the province is trying to weaken the OMB by putting more decision making into the hands of local governments. The TLA executive remains open to the idea of a possible combined project with the town to develop the mine and Manitou landing sites so as to protect water quality, provide services to lake users, and generate funds.  
Invasive Species: Amelia Brooker recommended that members read Rob Corcoran’s article on the spiny water flea in the Temagami Times to increase their awareness of invasive species entering Lake Temagami. She reported that she and her committee are intent on decreasing the influx of invasive species that reduce food for fish and water fowl and that lower property values. To this end, they will distribute brochures, do face-to-face work at the landing sites, and provide articles to local newspapers and websites. Information will stress the importance of washing boats, the thorough cleaning of hunting and fishing gear and the proper land disposal--not water dumping-- of minnow and bait pails. Amelia has asked the TLA for funds to increase the committee’s 2017 research in surrounding lakes, such as Herridge and Cassels.  She asked TLA members to make additional contributions to the Temagami Times and/or the TLA website with the goal of educating all lake users about water quality issues. Jim Dow thanked Amelia for her tenacity on an issue that affects everyone.  
MNRF Conservation: MNRF Officer Peter Gilboe and his partner Mark Shank are active on Lake Temagami and work closely with the OPP. Peter stressed that it is a provincial priority to control the presence of invasive species in Ontario lakes, saying that the presence of black spot and yellow grubs should not be overly alarming. MNR personnel are actively educating people to watch for invasive species coming to Temagami in from other lakes, stressing the dangers of dumping minnow pails into lake waters. Ty Morrison reminded people that, according to provincial regulations, Americans are not allowed to catch lake minnows and are forced to purchase them. To Sandra Hartman’s question about local businesses possibly selling suspect bait, Peter said that proper land disposal should solve the problem. Peter and Mark respond as quickly as possible to Peter Healy’s calls despite the size of the territory; for example, they handled the investigation of a fire on Temagami Island and illegal access at Hubert Lake and were involved with the OPP regarding the boat house crimes. Claire Muller reported an increase of garbage at both sites and the negative results of the removal of the outhouse at Manitou; the municipality has hired a paid employee at the landing, but Peter said that effective maintenance of such busy sites is difficult, costly and usually “complaint driven.”
Questions: In answering Joe Barnett’s question regarding a medical emergency, Peter Healy says to call 911 or contact the TLA by radio so they can make that call. Depending on medical assessment, hospital delivery can be done by helicopter from a helicopter pad on Bear Island, or by ambulance from Boatline Bay. Response time has been excellent in previous emergencies.
Other business and adjournment: Peter Healy thanked Wabun managing director Jessica Lewis and the Wabun staff for their hospitality; the kitchen staff for a delicious lunch; Blake and Judy Stormes for taking minutes; and Will Goodman for his excellent work as TLA President. President Goodman thanked Peter Healy for his commitment to the TLA, and members for their support of the organization. Peter called for a motion to adjourn, which was made by Margaret Langfitt, seconded by Arthur Townsend and carried.
